
Town of Viola

Board of Commissioners Special Meeting

November 8, 2021 – 6:00 pm
Council Present:  Ernst Arndt, Steve Jingozian, Betty Torbert, Karl Kiessling 
Special Guest:  Jody Sweeney, Levy Court – 5th District
The meeting was called to order at 5:59 pm.  The Agenda was reviewed. Karl asked to amend the agenda by adding ARPA discussion. Steve Jingozian made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. Karl Kiessling seconded.  Motion passed.
A moment of silence was observed.
The Minutes from the October 12, 2021 meeting were reviewed. Motion to approve the minutes was made by Karl Kiessling and seconded by Steve Jingozian. Motion passed
Prior/Ongoing Business

1. Comprehensive Safety Review of the Town of Viola Roads. Karl mentioned that we should start off with signage and the markings on the road as provided in the study. A motion was made by Karl Kiessling and seconded by Steve Jingozian.  Motion passed. Addendum – a letter was written to Peter Haag at DelDOT on 11/11/21 requesting the signage and street markings.
2. A question was raised regarding the lighted speed sign.  The sign does not show speeds over 45 MPH.  It was requested that a speed sign that says “this is your speed; this is the speed limit” would be beneficial. We will contact Lyndon Yearick regarding this issue
3. Stormwater Maintenance from Kent County – George Mayer reported by email that he spoke to the Kent County Department of Planning Services about the storm water maintenance program.  We do not qualify for the program because we do not have a retention pond and filtration basin designed to be holding areas for storm water.   George did contact someone from the Kent Conservation District Office. Jared Adkins was going to send someone out to check the culvert at the west end of town – 116 West Howard Street.  On 11/3/21 Duane Schafer from DelDOT inspected the pipe.  He said the 24 inch pipe is 95% clear.  He thinks the back up could be on the other side of the road somewhere that backs up and causes the flooding on the Sipple property.  Karl said that Friedel owns the property across the road from Sipple. He will find out for sure
4. Karl presented a Budget for FY 2022.  Betty Torbert made a motion to accept the FY 2022 budget seconded by Steve Jingozian.  Motion passed.  The Budget will be forwarded to Lyndon Yearick as a requirement to receive the $46,000 Bond Bill.  Karl will also forward the FY 2022 budget to the insurance company. He will meet with Ken Lebo. We have to select a new worker’s comp carrier. Karl will review all the policies with Ken and will advise him of all the improvements we have made at Town Hall.
5. Chief Cooper received the contract from Comcast. The monthly charge for internet would be $286.00.  The Council unanimously voted not to sign the contract.  Chief Cooper said we would be better off with another Verizon hotspot hub and keep that plugged in to the PC. The Council agreed.  Karl will call Verizon to see if it can be added to our plan.  Steve Jingozian did mention that Comcast did offer a free TV as a benefit for servicing our Town.  We will as Chief Cooper to inquire about this.

6. A letter was sent to Sarah Keifer at Kent County on October 15, 2021 regarding the complaints about the property at 207 East Evens Road. To date, the grass has been cut and the wooden fence has been temporarily repaired.
7. The Christmas Decoration Contest post cards will be distributed door-to-door on Saturday, November 20, 2021.  We will meet at Town Hall at 9 am to divide and conquer.  So far Jeanette Mitchell, Jody Sweeney and Karl Kiessling have volunteered to help distribute the post cards.
New Business  
1. Lifetime Wells – The Council agreed that many unnecessary mistakes were made by Lifetime costing us time and money.  $100.00 was withheld from the final payment for the variance fee that the Town had to pay.  Lifetime disagreed with this and sent us a bill for $100.00. To get into a legal battle over $100.00 would be costly.  Betty Torbert made a motion to pay the $100.00 to Lifetime and Steve Jingozian seconded.  Motion passed.

2. Chief Cooper reported that a $5,000 grant was approved through CSX.  He is going to complete an application for a $5,000 grant from Walmart in the next two weeks.

3. Karl reported a problem with illegal dumping in the Town Dumpster. Recently he informed the violators that they do not live in the Town of Viola city limits and do not pay Viola taxes.  After a heated exchange, they left.  Karl was able to get a picture of their license number and reported it to Chief Cooper.  Chief Cooper paid them a visit and reported to Karl that they won’t be back.  It was suggested that we set up cameras in the area along with posting signs.
8. Karl reported that the ARPA money can be used for stormwater issues.  He checked with the attorney and this is allowed.  The attorney will send us a power point with more information about how the funds can be spent.
9. At the end of the meeting Jody Sweeney mentioned that the 30 acres on Ruritan Road and Evens Road has been sold to the Lloyds.  10 acres will be residential homes and the remaining 20 acres will be a horse trailer business that is now located across the highway on Canterbury Road.  

The next meeting will be Tuesday, December 14, 2021.

Karl Kiessling made a motion to adjourn at 6:51 pm.  Steve Jingozian seconded. Motion passed.

Submitted by Betty Torbert

Executive Session:

The police contracts could not be discussed because the Chief of Police was unable to attend. Karl made a motion to give a wage increase to the police officers.  Betty Torbert seconded.  Motion passed.
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